FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

MARCH 24, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Absent:
Council Members Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance

Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager

Tom McNeill, Director of Special Projects, PWC

Mick Noland, Chief Operations Officer of Water Resources, PWC

Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director

Craig Hampton, Special Projects Manager

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Council Member Haire, followed by Girl Scout Cadet Troop 225 and Senior Troop 325 of Grays Creek leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

RECOGNITION:

Proclamation in honor of Fayetteville Tag Day

Mayor Pitts presented Mr. Leon Goldstein with a Proclamation declaring Saturday, April 5, 2003, as Fayetteville Tag Day to encourage all pet owners to ensure the safety of their pets through identification techniques and to enhance the safety and quality of community life for all citizens.

Mayor Pitts recognized Mr. Bobby Hurst, a former City Council member.  Mr. Hurst, Chair of Operation Face Lift to be held on April 5, thanked the City Council for supporting Operation Face Lift.  He reviewed the events for April 5, 2003.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

1.
Special Events Calendar


Mayor Pitts announced the dates of the Dogwood Festival and the Festival of Flights which are to be held in April and May respectively.


Mayor Pitts offered condolences to the family of Mr. Bill Luther, Jr., Commissioner for the Town of Hope Mills.


Mayor Pitts introduced Ms. Faith Thompson, Assistant to the City Manager - Customer Focus, and congratulated her on her selection for the Local Government Fellowship.  Mayor Pitts stated that Ms. Thompson was one of the two finalists to receive the honor.


Council Member Gonzalez announced that Pepsi-Cola, Inc., had issued canned drinks after the September 11th attack which had omitted the phrase “under God” from the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.  She requested citizens protest this omission by not purchasing Pepsi’s products.  Council Member Gonzalez stated God was needed in our country during these times.


A moment of silence was observed for the members of the military who have made and will make the ultimate sacrifice for our country.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:


Ms. Carolyn Culbreth, 6317 Whitehall Drive, Fayetteville, NC, asked the Council for their support of ASA (Americans Supporting Americans), an organization throughout the United States that adopts military units and helps take care of the deployed and their family members.


Mr. John Lee, 4506 Cay Court, Fayetteville, NC, enlisted the support of Council for a one-stop senior citizen center in Mazarick Park.


Mr. Gloria McGinty, 1002 Cain Road, Fayetteville, NC, requested the Council look at why there were no buses on the major streets.  She stated senior citizens needed reliable and accessible public transportation.


Ms. Eddena Hightower, 1602 Brisby Court, Fayetteville, NC, requested Council’s support in placing a senior citizen center at Mazarick Park.  She also requested better transportation.


Ms. Sue Dennis, 3315 Nato Road, Fayetteville, NC, expressed her wish for a one-stop senior citizen center.


Mr. Al Zanchelten, 308 Sandwedge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested relocating the senior citizen center to Mazarick Park because it was quiet, accessible from Bragg Boulevard and Murchison Road, and had plenty of parking.


Mr. John McCloskey, 642 Welsh Place, Fayetteville, NC, stated Blue Street Center was too small and a new center was needed at Mazarick Park.  He also stated any future bond issues must consider the needs of the senior population.


Mr. Charles Mathews, 3218 Tindall Court, Fayetteville, NC, requested the City take Rose Lake by eminent domain and make it a reservoir for the City of Fayetteville to ensure better rain water management.


Ms. Marilyn Frender, 5589 Pepperbush Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested support from the Council for a one-stop senior citizen center at Mazarick Park.


Mr. Richard Bishop, 199 Farmers Road, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his support for a senior citizen center at Mazarick Park and he requested the Council not to pull the plug on senior citizens.


Mr. Andy Anderson, 5116 Ponderosa Drive, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his opposition to any tax increases by the City.


Mr. Clinton Harris, 4713 Watauga Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, asked the Council to suspend the ordinance on the exhibition of flags until the military personnel came home.  Mr. Harris stated he felt the City should support the military personnel and families without them having to worry about the law.

3.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve the following matters related to the Transportation Museum:

1.
Resolution approving Supplemental Enhancement Agreement with NCDOT for Phase III funding of Transportation Museum Project #E‑4118 C.

COPY OF RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-046.

2.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2003-5 (Cape Fear & Yadkin Valley Railway Passenger Depot Project).

B.
Approve tax refunds in excess of $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund


Waffle House, Inc.
2001
Clerical Error
$934.73


Haywood, Robert H.
2002
Corrected Assessment
133.73


Total


$1,068.46

C.
Approve infrastructure agreements:

1.
Sprint PCS Antenna Attachment License Agreements for Reilly Road and Spruce Drive Structures. (PWC)
2.
First Amendment to Town of Spring Lake Water Service Agreement. (PWC)

3.
First Amendment to Town of Stedman Water Service Agreement. (PWC)
4.
Revisions to lease agreements for Robert C. Williams Building: (PWC)

A.
New lease agreements with Advantage Marketing and Fayetteville Chamber of Commerce, Inc.

B.
Letter of Termination with respect to the current lease with FAEDC.

5.
Municipal Agreement with NCDOT for the widening of a section of Rosehill Road.

COPY OF A RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-047.

6.
Cross Easement Agreement between Blanton Green Phase I and Blanton Green Phase II.
7.
Resolution requesting transfer of NCDOT streets and other dedicated streets within annex Area 4B.

RESOLUTION REQUESTING THE TRANSFER OF NORTH CAROLINA OF DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION STREETS AND OTHER DEDICATED STREETS WITHIN ANNEX AREA 4B.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-048.

4.
Update on North Fayetteville Study.  (Information on Municipal Influence Area as requested on March 10, 2003.)

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the status of the Municipal Influence Area (MIA), which had been proposed with the North Fayetteville Study.  Mr. Teal stated the issues involved were (1) what area should be included in the MIA, (2) what standard should be considered, and (3) how should it be administered.  Mr. Teal recommended the approval of the North Fayetteville Plan and the initiation of discussions with the County regarding the MIA provision.

Mr. Teal presented the following options:

1.
The City Council discusses whether a MIA should exist.  If so, what geographic area, what standards, and how would it be administered.  Suggested standards include:

A.
Concrete curb and gutter for new streets.

B.
Concrete sidewalk for new streets.

C.
Drainage for new development.

D.
Landscape ordinance provision for all new business.

These standards would be reviewed by City staff that do these functions within the City limits.

After discussing the MIA issues, the City Council takes the same action as the County Commissioners by approving the North Fayetteville Plan excluding the MIA.  Initiate a forum with the County to discuss the MIA proposal.

2.
Same as Option 1, but the Council adopts the North Fayetteville Plan to include the MIA provision.

3.
Approve the North Fayetteville Plan as proposed.  Take a wait and see approach on the MIA to see what the County Planning Board recommends to the County Commissioners.

4.
Do not approve the North Fayetteville Plan until the MIA is resolved.  Delay implementation of the action plan.


Mr. Teal explained that the County had the sole authority to designate MIAs and the City’s approval would not make a difference.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve Option 1.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


Discussion was held regarding (1) the pros and cons of whether the MIA map should be adopted by the City, (2) the issue of whether the City could implement the plan, (3) the need to communicate with the County Commissioners regarding the MIA, (4) the need to eliminate retrofitting after annexation, and (5) the need for the City to stand strong and let their position be known on this issue.


Mr. Teal stated further discussion needed to be held between the City and County before an acceptable proposal could be prepared.


Discussion was held regarding whether to adopt the proposed plan and whether to wait to work with the County on the MIA.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Gonzalez moved to accept the North Fayetteville Plan to include the MIA and to initiate a forum with the County to discuss our action.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Mr. Teal stated either option would work but the standards would not take place until the County approved them because the City had no authority to implement the MIA.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Keefe and Haire)

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to set a time limit of 60 days and to direct the staff to come back with a plan from the County within 60 days.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Fogleman)

5.
Consider request from Fayetteville Dogwood Festival for sign permit.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the request without the overpass banners.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

6.
Consider a local act to authorize the City of Fayetteville to levy a General Municipal Vehicle Tax not to exceed $25.00.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated the North Carolina General Statutes currently authorize the City to levy a motor vehicle tax of up to $10.00 and many cities already have local authorization by the General Assembly to levy a light tax ranging from $10.00 to $30.00.  Mr. Stancil advised the Council the local delegation would only give the City the ability to charge up to $25.00.

Mr. Stancil explained the actual decision to impose an additional fee and to set the amount could be made by the Council as the budget options were considered, and to make this option available there was a need to send the local bill to the General Assembly immediately.  Mr. Stancil stated he felt that because the City provided many services related to vehicle use, it seemed proper to him that a reasonable alternative would be to charge car owners more for the benefit of these services.

Mr. Stancil recommended the Council authorize the City Manager to forward a request to the Cumberland County Legislative Delegation to introduce the local legislature.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to authorize the City Manager to act as stated.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


A discussion was held regarding whether (1) this action would automatically impose a tax increase, (2) whether the fee could be raised to $10.00 without going to the legislature, (3) whether this increase would create a burden on City citizens when County citizens also use the streets and roads.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 5 in favor (Council Members Smith, Haire, Pitts, Fogleman and Worthy) to 3 in opposition (Council Members Keefe, Massey, and Gonzalez)

7.
Consider adoption of the revised Water Shortage Response Ordinance. (PWC)
Mr. Chad Ham, PWC, presented this item.  He reviewed the revisions to the Water Shortage Response Ordinance, which the Public Works Commission had approved on March 12, 2002.  Mr. Ham stated the purposes of the revision was to better define the chain of command, to revise existing restrictions to make them more equitable and effective, and to add triggers for the various stages of water conservation.

A discussion was held regarding the use of Rose Lake as a reservoir.  Mr. Ham stated that North Carolina Representative Shaw had requested the Legislature to approve the building of a reservoir in Fayetteville, and as a result the PWC had looked at all sites to include Little River, Fort Bragg, Rockfish Creek and Hope Mills and had determined the estimated yield would not provide enough water to justify investing the kind of capital that would be involved.  He further explained that Rose Lake was small and because it had been breached and wetlands had formed, the Corp of Engineers would not likely approve building a dam.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING ARTICLE “V” OF CHAPTER 28 OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  ORDINANCE NO. S2003‑005.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to earmark a Rose Lake study and to approve the revised ordinance.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


A discussion was held regarding the appeals process to include the avoidance of citizens having to go to court, and the triggers that would set each water conservation stage as identified in the revised ordinance.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

8.
Report from Development Committee.

Council Member Worthy, Chair of the Development Committee, presented this item.


Council Member Worthy reported that the Development Committee had held a meeting on March 6, 2003, and had received an update on the M/WBE Program from Mr. Jimmy Kizer and Mr. Gordon Rose on how to close the gaps in minority engineering.  He stated City Attorney Karen McDonald advised that the revisions to the plan would be presented at the April Development Committee meeting in the form of a proposed ordinance.

A.
Delay any future streetscape projects.


Council Member Worthy stated the Committee had recommended that any future streetscape projects be delayed.  A discussion was held about the delaying of future streetscape projects.  Council Member Keefe requested an update on the Person Street Project.

B.
Ask staff to review the banner ordinance for consistency.


Council Member Worthy stated the staff would come back with an ordinance that was consistent within a 60-day timeframe.

9.
Report from City-County Liaison Committee.

Council Member Smith, Chair of the City-County Liaison Committee, presented this item.  She did an overview of the minutes of the meeting, which was held on February 27, 2003.

Council Member Smith stated after much discussion, the membership of the City-County Liaison Committee agreed to forward to their respective governing bodies the recommendation of the City Planning Commission and the County Joint Planning Board of four members being appointed by the City, four members being appointed by the County, and the remaining seven being appointed by the other municipalities with additional language being added which gave the smaller municipalities the right of first refusal.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the recommendation of the two Planning boards.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


Mayor Pitts explained that based on the conversation at the meeting, the seven municipalities had the right to fill a vacancy and if no appointment was made by them, then the City and County would fill the slot.  Discussion was held on this issue.


Council Member Keefe inquired if a quorum had been present at the City-County Liaison Committee meeting.  He stated his reason for asking was that if no quorum was present, then no action could be taken by the Committee and no recommendations could be forwarded to the Council from the Committee.


After discussion, it was held there was no quorum at the City-County Liaison Committee meeting and no recommendation could be made to the Council from the Committee.


Further discussion was held regarding the effect of the Committee’s actions and the fact that the Council could still make a motion to take action on their own behalf.


Council Member Fogleman stated she was uncomfortable with the wording of the original motion.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Fogleman moved to go with the recommended structure for the Joint Appearance Commission of four nominations from the City, four nominations from the County, and seven nominations from the remaining cities.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith


A discussion was held regarding the attendance of Council members at the City-County Liaison Committee meetings.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Keefe and Gonzalez)

10.
Report on 2003 Congressional lobbying efforts during NLC Conference in Washington, DC.

Council Member Massey reported that the conference he had attended addressed the issues of creating a sensible economic stimulus plan, making America safe, affordable housing, transportation and minimizing federally unfunded mandates.

11.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
APPOINTMENTS:

1.
Personnel Review Board - 2 nominations made - 1 appointment needed

A.
Clair L. Hudspeth

B.
Reuben Pettiford


Mr. Reuben Pettiford was appointed to the Personnel Review Board.

2.
Human Relations Commission - 2 nominations made - 1 appointment needed

A.
Mr. Carlos Zukowski

B.
Ms. Charlene H. Ranson


Mr. Carlos Zukowski was appointed to the Human Relations Commission.

3.
Historic Resources Commission - 1 nomination made - 1 appointment needed

A.
Bryan Moore


Mr. Bryan Moore was appointed to the Historic Resources Commission.

12.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS:

A.
Response to Public Forum concerns.


Mr. Stancil reported in response to Mr. Andy Anderson’s inquiry, that sidewalks were either installed or were currently being installed on the eastern side of Hope Mills Road from Raeford Road to Cumberland Road and this would include all of Hope Mills Road within the City as of the June 1, 2003, annexation.  Mr. Stancil explained the project was being designed according to NCDOT highway specifications and would coordinate with the current road construction project.


Mr. Stancil also reported that in response to Mr. Clinton Harris’s inquiry on the open drainage ditch located adjacent to William Owen School, that an engineering evaluation was in progress and he would come back to the Council with a report and recommendation within 90 days.  Mr. Stancil stated the storm water utility would be the funding source.

B.
Collection efforts for parking violations.

C.
Ongoing projects.


Council Member Gonzalez inquired why there were so many street lights in the Person Street area.  She stated she felt that there were too many.


Mr. Stancil stated he would come back with information about the placement of the street lights.


Council Member Gonzalez requested the Council discuss the $4.5 million shortfall at the next meeting.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Information from Cumberland County Board of Elections regarding costs of special mailing to voters.

2.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of February 2003 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2002 Taxes
$794,238.93

2002 Vehicle Taxes
258,305.69
2002 Revit
2,730.40
2002 Vehicle Revit
234.75
2002 FVT
30,569.04
2002 Storm Water
62,440.01
2001 Taxes
24,711.35
2001 Vehicle Taxes
39,530.90
2001 Revit
0.00
2001 Vehicle Revit
3.14
2001 FVT
5,289.32
2001 Storm Water
2,775.90
2000 Taxes
6,015.51
2000 Vehicle Taxes
1,076.03
2000 Revit
0.00

2000 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2000 FVT
205.00

2000 Storm Water
521.82
1999 Taxes
1,349.48
1999 Vehicle Taxes
519.65
1999 Revit
0.00
1999 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1999 FVT
91.79
1999 Storm Water
159.62
1998 and Prior Taxes
426.51

1998 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
536.13
1998 and Prior Revit
0.00

1998 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00

1998 and Prior FVT
157.47
1998 and Prior Storm Water
106.97
Interest
35,928.65
Interest (Revit)
72.73
Interest (Storm Water)
2,196.06
Fayetteville Discount (Current)
0.00

Fayetteville Discount (Revit)
0.00

Total Collections
$1,270,192.85
3.
Contact information for the Cumberland County Delegation members of House of Representatives.

4.
Status reports on ongoing annexation projects.

5.
Chamber of Commerce Board of Directors – minutes of February 10, 2003.

6.
FACVB – minutes of January 9, 2003.

7.
Planning Department – monthly reports for January and February 2003.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

The meeting adjourned at 9:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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